
1880 Kilborn Ave – Minor Variance Application  

 

Description of Project requiring Minor Variance 

 

The core of the project is to seek a building permit to convert the garage and join it up with an existing 

space over the garage to create an authorized secondary dwelling unit within the existing envelope of 

the principal dwelling where my wife and I will continue to reside. The secondary dwelling is to provide 

an affordable location for my daughter and her partner to reside. The project encompasses the 

renovation of approximately 600 sq. ft. (35m sq). In addition to an updated, certified survey which is 

included in the documents package, please see Appendix A for various legal descriptions and pictures 

of the subject property. 

 

The attached plans call for the installation of interconnected smoke alarm system between the Primary 

and Secondary units as well as a continuous fire separation between Primary and Secondary units. The 

existing 200A service will be split to create a second meter. An energy efficient heating/cooling pump 

will be installed in the secondary dwelling. No change to the existing foundation or footprint of the 

existing house is required. No exterior landscaping or site changes (slope or profile) will be undertaken 

and the City has confirmed by email with us that a Tree Information Report is not required for this 

project/application (please see Appendix B below). Lastly, I can confirm that absolutely no change to 

the existing driveway is planned.  

 

We have been made aware of the fact that the conversion of the “parking space” within the existing 

single-car garage to allow additional living space removes the required parking and is not permitted in 

Area B of Schedule 1A of the Zoning By-law (s.101) (see Appendix C for a copy of the Zoning 

Deficiency Letter). Therefore, a minor variance is required to allow a parking space for the principal 

dwelling to be on the existing driveway. 

 

Evaluation Criteria 

In response to the criteria by which this Committee is authorized to grant a minor variance (the 4 tests), 
we submit the following: 

1. The variance is minor. The project is a small renovation to convert garage space presently 
used to store junk into living space for our daughter and her partner. No change to the 
foundation or footprint of the principal residence is being sought. All building code and other City 
requirements will be adhered to through an authorized Building Permit . Specific to this minor 
variance application, no change in the existing driveway (or use of the driveway) or front yard is 
being sought.  
 

2. The variance is desirable for the appropriate development or use of the property. The 
driveway is the primary parking space for us today as it is for at least 90% of the homes in our 
neighbourhood. Very few people these days use their garage for parking and having our car 
parked in our driveway will not be out of place in the neighbourhood. The variance will authorize 
what would otherwise not be permitted which in turn will allow the construction permit to move 
ahead. No visible impact to the neighbours or the streetscape will occur. 
 

3. The variance maintains the general intent and purpose of the Zoning By-law. Zoning by-
laws are passed to help guide the development and use of land within specific areas in order to 
support the City's broader planning and development goals. As indicated in point #2 above and 
point #4 below, the variance is being sought as part of a renovation project that we believe is 

faragorh
COA Standard Stamp (w/ date)

faragorh
Language stamp



consistent with the City’s Official Plan which explicitly seeks to support development of 
secondary dwellings as one method of “gentle densification.  This is already occurring in our 
neighbourhood and will therefore not create a noticeably adverse impact. As well, to reiterate, 
no change to the existing driveway of front yard is to be undertaken as part of the house 
renovation. In addition, in conversations with the by-law officials of the City, the existing 
restriction related to cars parked in driveways is under review because it is inconsistent with the 
City’s Official Plan.  
 

4. The variance maintains the general intent and purpose of the Official Plan. The proposed 
house renovation is consistent with, and complements, the Official Plan – specifically where the 
City is encouraging gentle densification through the addition of secondary dwellings within 
principal residences and other scenarios in order to “increase housing options, affordability, and 
efficient use of existing infrastructure.” (City of Ottawa Official Plan, approved by the Ministry of 
Municipal Affairs and Housing on November 4, 2022, having been previously adopted by 
Ottawa City Council via By-law 2021-36.)  
 

Conclusion 

We appreciate the consideration of the Committee of Adjustment in reviewing our Minor Adjustment and 
look forward to being able to undertake our renovation project in due course. 

Sincerely, 

 

James Brohman ______________________________________________________ 

Ellen Brohman ______________________________________________________ 

 

October 17, 2024  



Appendix A – Legal Description and Pictures of the Subject Property 

 
Property Parcel: 
A0-A1: 35.69 m (117.11 ft) 
A1-A2: 17.38 m (57.01 ft) 
A2-A3: 35.69 m (117.11 ft) 
A3-A0: 17.38 m (57.01 ft) 
Total Perimeter: 106.14 m (348.23 ft) 
Total Area: 620.19 m² (6675.70 ft²) (0.06 
ha) 
 
Main Address: 
1880 Kilborn Ave 
Ward Information: 
Number: 18 
Ward Name: Alta Vista 
Councillor Name: Marty Carr 
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Appendix B - E-mail from COFI 

 

 

 

  



Appendix C – Zoning Deficiency Letter 

 

 


